Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

April 25, 2023
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present: Jim Michaels, Norm Leventhal, Ira Rheingold, Ingmar Goldson, Harriet Kamendi, Timothy Robinson, Savitri Taneja
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Patty Vitale, Maurice Valentine
The Agenda was discussed. Ingmar Goldson moved to adopt the Agenda. Jim Michaels seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Minutes of the March meeting were discussed. Mr. Goldson made a motion to approve the minutes. Mr. Michaels seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
The new member, Harriet Kamendi, was introduced.

Old Business
Mr. Michaels discussed collaborating with Howard County’s Advisory Board on a program on credit reporting and/or debt collection. Ira Rheingold and Mr. Goldson agreed to help with this program. 
The 2023 legislative session was discussed. Mr. Michaels asked about the status of the three bills that Mr. Rheingold mentioned last month: HB 42 dealing with bank garnishments, HB 127 dealing with debtors prisons, and HB 333 dealing with hospital patient refunds. Mr. Rheingold said that he would check. Mr. Goldson said that the bill dealing with debtors prisons did pass. Mr. Michaels suggested identifying some bills in advance of the next legislative session for which the Committee might want to provide education to the Montgomery County delegation.
The 2022 Annual Report was discussed. Mr. Michaels asked for comments or additions to the draft that he circulated. He said that he did have one suggestion from Norm Leventhal to add a recommendation that the County explore why private lenders currently do not offer reverse mortgages that exceed the FHA limit in Maryland. There was no second to this motion. Mr. Michaels made a motion to approve the report as currently written. Mr. Goldson seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. Mr. Michaels said he would send the report forward in its current state.
The County’s Open Meetings Legislation was discussed. Mr. Michaels noted that staff sent emails stating that the Advisory Committee was already in compliance, so there would be no need to make any changes.
New Business
Mr. Michaels asked if OCP’s annual report had been finalized. Maurice Valentine said it had not. Mr. Michaels requested that it be circulated once it was finalized, and Mr. Valentine agreed to do that.
Office Report

Ms. Vitale provided an update on the Jiffy Lube matter, stating that OCP was sent language that Jiffy Lube said was now being used on its invoices. She said that an investigator would be making a site visit to make sure. Mr. Michaels said he may be going soon himself and would let us know what he found. Ms. Vitale stated that OCP’s auto investigator completed an analysis of the towing rates in other jurisdictions and made a recommendation to increase OCP’s towing rates for trespass tows by 20%. She said the office will consider the recommendation and make a final decision. Ms. Vitale noted that OCP had provided an article that went out in the County Executive’s Friday newsletter. She also said that she and Director Friedman met with the manager of the District Court Help Center to educate them about OCP and to let them know they could send cases over to us.
Staff referred to emailed statistics for March. Home Improvement complaints topped the list, followed by Automotive, Retail, and Towing. OCP staff did presentations for the Maryland Center for Legal Assistance on Alternatives to Court, Bnai Israel of Olney on Senior Scams, and Schweinhut Senior Center on Scams. OCP also did an office visit with new Councilmember Laurie-Anne Sayles, and an interview with Cities for Financial Fund for their podcast on local consumer agencies. Mr. Michaels suggested doing a program on home improvement and tying in OCP’s experience with Optimum Construction. Ms. Vitale stated that Optimum Construction was a special case, but that a program on other home improvement issues would be good for consumers.
The meeting adjourned at 9:01 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 23, 2023, at 8:30 a.m.
